                          Unified Planning/Zoning Board of Adjustments Meeting

                                                            June 18, 2007

The meeting was called to order by vice-chairman, Kevin Mendes, due to chairman Ken Cassidy recusing himself. The pledge of allegiance was then recited. 

Roll call was taken with the following members present: Ms. Aufsesser, Ms. DeYoung, Mr. Duffy, Mr. Mendes, Ms. Rinear, Mr. Shea and Mr. Mullaney was late. Mr. Olini was absent. The alternates that were present were: Mr. Bunyon and Mr. Gallego. Mr. Sponder and Ms Malanga were absent.

Mr. Irene stated that this was a special meeting of the board since this application was carried over from the May 21, 2007 meeting. The notices were reviewed and in order. Mr. Irene then announced the board’s special conflict professionals for tonight. The engineer is Mr. Garito and the planner is Mr. Kniesler.

Ms. Rinear made a motion to approve the minutes of the June 4, 2007 meeting and Mr. Gallego second. The board voted with all in favor except for Mr. Mullaney who abstained.

The application for tonight is American Properties at Matawan LLC Block 120 Lot 5.01

Mr. Schimanowitz is the attorney. He stated some facts to the board regarding the application. He stated they were in the RC Zone. There would be 157 multi-family attached units, of which 126 would be at market value and 31 or 20% would be affordable housing rental units. These units would be half low income and half moderate income and would be located in 8 buildings. There would be13 acres of open space. They already have all their permits. They are looking for approval for a temporary sales and construction trailer on the premises. The sales trailer would be for 1 year and the construction trailer would be for the life of the job. They are looking for preliminary and final site plan approval, bulk variances, and waivers for the setbacks and parking, otherwise they are in accordance with the Borough ordinances. Mr. Schimanowitz stated that there is a settlement agreement from July 2006 between the Borough, planning board and applicant. It was approved in court as being fair in December 2006. It contains: concept plan and site design, units as previously stated, architecture plans are attached to it, and permission submitted by the applicant early. He stated that since they were carried over from before, they have resubmitted new plans effective June 8, 2007 with the changes from the professional’s review letters. They are here tonight with their professionals and with answers to the new review letters by the planning board professionals.

Mr. Martin, Steuben Ave Forked River was sworn in as the applicant’s engineer. He then marked the exhibits and reviewed them. He reviewed the layout and the buildings and access. The parking will be 324 spaces and 8 handicap spaces. He reviewed the lighting, landscaping, signage, buffers and setbacks. He went over the utilities, catch basin for runoff and the wetlands section. He then reviewed the board engineer’s letter and stated that they would comply with the homeowner association guidelines and all COAH regulations. He stated they would try to put in some benches but could not do a walking trail as suggested because they have to comply with DEP regulations and deed restrictions. He said there would be 1 dumpster on sight and the town would pick up the trash. He said they would comply with what the fire officials were asking however he just received a new letter tonight and he cannot do all these things so he will have to meet with the fire official. He said there is something in the letter stating that the town does not have a hook and ladder truck to reach the third floor. He said he has never heard this before, this application has been ongoing for 5 years, and he would have to look into this, as they cannot change the number of floors.

Mr. Mullaney asked about an ordinance from 2006 with regards to multi-family housing. The attorney said he was not familiar with it and had never seen it before but would look into it.

Mr. Csik 2100 Rt 1, Iselin of American Management was sworn in. He reiterated that the reason there is only 1 dumpster is because they are usually a maintenance issue and therefore better to have less than more. It will be buffered and only 6’ of it will be seen. He stated that all the fire lanes are designated and they are all set to the minimum standards of the state throughout the design. He went on to address the grading and curbing. There are recreation areas for the residents and he will need to just check with the Borough ordinance in relation to multi-family residences. They are removing 1300 trees and putting in 300 trees. They have removed 4 underground storage tanks, which DEP has approved. He stated they would comply with all other issues requested by the board.

Board questions- 

Mr. Irene asked if there were any material changes from the plan since the settlement agreement. The answer was there are only 2 design changes: the driveway changed from 12’ to 14’, and the road widening.

Public questions-

Fran Bucco of Freneau Ave stated that she was concerned with the smell and noise of the dumpster and the fact that it will only be picked up once a week. She also stated that the property is not maintained now. The engineer stated there would be a wall around the dumpster. He also stated that there will be a manager hired to maintain the grounds and that the maintenance rules on the property must be available to the public as part of law. He added that during construction, they would abide by the town’s rules in regards to that.

Lisa Rabic of Freneau Ave stated that she thinks the dumpster should be set back and that the setbacks are too close to the property line. The engineer stated that if it is a structure then it needs to be setback 20’.Mr. Irene also restated that if there are any construction issues they would be enforced by the town official. It was asked about the COAH units being altogether and also about a COAH liaison. The applicant’s attorney stated that the town needed to have COAHs as rentals so therefore you cannot put them among the market value homes. He explained that a COAH liaison is put in place by the town to be sure the housing units are given to those residents that are approved for such housing. It was also asked about contamination from the underground tanks. The applicant’s attorney replied that they were cleared up and they have been DEP approved. 

Gail Chester of Mill Rd asked how they would be enlarging/improving Mill Rd. The applicant’s engineer replied that at the intersection of Sapphire Lane they would replace the curbing and the pavement and widen it.

Nick Vitale of Mill Rd asked if the catch basin would have water in it at all times. The applicant’s engineer replied that yes for small periods of time and then it would evaporate. He explained that this is what they call a dry basin and not a wet basin.

The board then decided to take a break.

Roll call was taken after the break when the board resumed and all board members returned.

Mr. Irene asked if it would be possible to have a transcript before the next meeting since it seemed obvious that the matter would not go to a vote tonight. He felt it would bring all board members up to speed and ready for a vote when needed. Mr. Schimanowitz agreed.

Jay Troutman of 105 Elm Street, Westfield, the applicant’s traffic engineer, was sworn in. He reviewed the board engineer’s letter in regards to traffic. He said that vehicles would enter from Rt. 79 N and S. He said there was adequate room for passing. Mr. Gallego asked if the new traffic light was there when his study was done and he said no but that it does not slow down traffic because there is an intersection of two other roads at that point. He did agree however that it would have to be revisited. Mr. Irene reminded the board that this application is a permitted use and therefore it cannot be held up due to a traffic light because the traffic light is already there and this is a permitted use in this area so one does not affect the other. The engineer was asked if there would be parking restrictions and he said there would be none but commercial vehicles would not be permitted to park there. Mr. Irene suggested that all these items be added to the site plan as notes and the engineer agreed. He said the pending items are: DEP issues and the walking trail, Fire official questions to be answered, and the ordinance from 2006 in regards to multi-family housing. There was a question on the dedication of the easement for Mill Rd widening and it was stated that they would comply with whatever the board wants. It was stated that the DOT permit has been issued on this property, which means they have state approval on the width of the opening and the volume of traffic using it. 

Public questions-none

The board decided to carryover this matter to the July 16, 2007 meeting at 7 p.m. without re-notice and with the stipulation of extension of time from the applicant’s attorney.

Mr. Duffy made the motion and Mr. Mendes second. The board voted with all in favor.

Ms. Rinear made a motion to adjourn and Mr. Duffy second. The board voted with all in favor. 

The meeting was adjourned at 10:30p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Diane Cannon

Board Secretary

